

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 1

Minutes

September 9, 2010 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

There was a motion to amend the agenda to include nominations from the Nominating Committee. The amendment was seconded and passed. The agenda, as amended, was moved, seconded and passed.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES


· Academic Senate Minutes of May 13, 2010

The minutes of the May 13, 2010 Senate meeting were moved seconded and passed.

· Academic Senate Minutes of May 13, 2010 (Organizational Meeting)
The minutes of the May 13, 2010 Senate meeting (Organizational Meeting) were moved seconded and passed.
                  

4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Report from the Chair
Chair Vollendorf expressed her thanks to Past Chair Soni for his service. Past Chair Soni responded that he was grateful for the privilege of serving.
New Senators were asked to stand and introduce themselves. The new senators were welcomed by the Senate.
Chair Vollendorf reported on the results of the Senate Survey which was distributed prior to the meeting.
The results of the survey stressed the continuing need for more streamlining of Senate Business. As part of this effort, the Senate will try using a sign-in sheet for attendance to save time.
Chair Vollendorf asked the Senators to think about ways to keep constituents updated about information shared with the Senate and also about ways to improve feedback from constituents.
Senator Huckabay suggested sending Senate minutes to the entire Faculty faculty.  Chair Vollendorf observed that the minutes are posted on the website. She informed that Senate that efforts were underway to upgrade the Senate website and move it to the new Academic Affairs template.
Chair Vollendorf informed the senate that the pie charts showing the survey results would be posted to the Senate website. 
The survey had a high response rate of 66%. There was support for having a Time Certain for Old and New Business and for start and stop times for regular presentations. She expressed her thanks to President Alexander and CFA President Yamada for their willingness to accommodate the Senate. There was strong support for reports being given “as needed.”  RPP is getting underway  and a report on the Budget process will probably be made soon. The Executive Committee would appreciate feedback on how to define “as needed”. We need a good balance between keeping informed and conserving meeting time for essential business.
In response to the question on the use of Discussion time, the support was strongest for a mix of topic driven and open discussion. The discussion period at today’s meeting is open, but Chair Vollendorf suggested that the Senate might want to discuss the Retreat.  A half-day Retreat without lunch had the strongest support in the survey. 

In response to a question by Senator Schürer, Chair Vollendorf emphasized that the Time Certains were intended as general guidelines and would not be used to restrict discussion.  Also in response to a question by Senator Schürer, she clarified that the Executive Committee, as the Senate agenda making body, would make the final determination on what reports were “needed.”
Senator Ahumada informed the Senate about ASI’s voter Registration Campaign.  He displayed the door hangers that are being used as part of the campaign. They are hoping to educated student voters as well as register them. They are working closely with CFA on this project. They will have a tent in the quad and will distribute non-partisan information about elections. The Goal is 4,000 new voters. There will be an email going out soon. The Soroptomist House will be used as a precinct.
The floor was yielded to Jan Reyes of the Office of Equity and Diversity. She reported that there would be a Panel Discussion in AS-115 next Wednesday from noon to 1pm. The panel discussion is part of the Lunch & Learn series with Campus Partners for Students with Disabilities.  The goal is to inform faculty about services, resources, and training, including information on producing accessible instructional materials and how to address the needs of students with functional impairments. Flyers and door hangers are available.

It was noted that there is a new mandate from the Chancellor’s Office on ATI. 

There will be a call for nominations for the Lead Faculty for the Sustainability Task Force. There will also be a call for five other faculty representatives for the Task Force. We hope to get good representation from across the University. 
The International Education Task force is now ready to move forward. John Wang, Laura Portnoi, and Chair Vollendorf will be the faculty representatives. 

4.1.2 Announcements 


4.2 Nominating Committee: 

Senator Banuett, Chair of the Nominating Committee moved the following nominations:

International Education Committee
· Heloisa Herscovitz, College of Liberal Arts
· Mark Washburn, College of Business Administration

General Education Governing Committee

· William Goeller, Lecturer

Committee on Athletics
· Michael Whitlow, College of the Arts

The nominations were seconded. There were no nominations from the floor. The nominations were passed without dissent.
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar

4.3.1.1 Policy on Program Review 

In response to a question from the floor, Senator Freesemann, Chair of PARC, gave a brief introduction to the policy and answered questions. Discussion on report deadlines and logistics ensued.
Senator Del Casino moved to take the item off the consent calendar and move the policy to “New Business” as a first reading. The motion was seconded and carried without dissent.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES—None

6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report of the President—2:10–2:25 p.m. TIME CERTAIN

The President expressed his thanks to those who are serving in the NCAA certification process. This will be a two year process.

There is still no budget and Sacramento is in a holding pattern until after the elections.  At end of this month the State may have to send out IOUs so that might push them to act. We are more protected than other state agencies. We are in a better position than last year at this time. The Governor has stuck by his commitment to restore $305 million dollars to the CSU budget. We cannot be cut further because of Maintenance of Effort clauses in federal grants. January admissions are currently on hold. We have a backlog of 30,000 transfer students. There has been a 48% increase in transfer student applications since last year. They are meeting with state leaders tomorrow.  A five percent buyout is unlikely.  

The Recreation and Wellness Center is being visited by about 6,000 students a day. There were 2000 visitors on the Friday of a holiday weekend.  The Center makes us more of a seven day a week campus. This is a good thing since more time on campus means greater student success. 
There is $2 million dollars more in funding for Pell grants than last year. There is more aid in system for students in need. It is important to make sure students take advantage of it. There has been an increase in student loans because of direct lending. 
The University Diversity plan is on website. The University is moving forward on the recommendations of the plan. There are currently 15 searches going on and the recommendations of the plan are being integrated into those searches. There will be two visiting professors this year.
The Campus Open House has been moved to the Quad to allow for more booths. The Nursing school is open. The new science building is on schedule. 

Welcome back. Have a great year.

6.2 CFA Report: CFA President Teri Yamada 2:25-2:35 p.m. TIME CERTAIN
CFA gave presentations at College Convocations and gave updates on Sacramento and the Budget. She encouraged students to register to vote and to participate. She urged the faculty and staff to be role models in this regard. She urged her listeners to vote yes on Proposition 25. This proposition would eliminate the need for a 2/3 vote to pass a budget. She also mentioned the joint campaign of CFA and ASI to register students as voters. 

She reported that the current bargaining environment is hostile. There will be meetings in late September and October. Information on the contract will be distributed. If negotiations go badly the Chancellor’s Office can impose its last best offer. Faculty have to fight for their profession. CFA is forming alliances with national organizations such as the AAUP. CFA is forming a Media Response Team. CFA will be sponsoring a speakers series.
7. NEW BUSINESS 


6.1 Approval of Senator David Hood as Parliamentarian 

The approval of David Hood as Parliamentarian was moved, seconded and passed without dissent.
6.2 Runoff election for lecturer representative to Academic Appeals Committee 

The two candidates were Rose Hanna and Gwen Goodmanlowe. Senator Vogel and Senator Fradella spoke in support of Gwen Goodmanlowe.
The ballots were distributed and tabulated. Gwen Goodmanlowe was elected 51-13.

Chair Vollendorf informed the Senates that there would be a trial run using clickers at next meeting. There was a discussion on using them for attendance and the pros and cons of using registered clickers.
6.3 Department Chairs Policy (AS-AS-806-09/FPPC)--- FIRST READING 
The first reading was moved by Senator Fisher.  The motion was seconded by Senator Colburn. Senator Fisher summarized the most significant changes:
· Addresses problematic aspects in the implementation of the current policy 

· Reorganizes the chronological sequencing to provide a logical step-by-step process 

· Suggests changing the length of term from 3 years to 4 years 

· Incorporates a midterm review for formative feedback 
· Streamlines procedures for impasse, appointment of interim chair, and national searches 

Discussion ensued concerning the two three-year term limit recommended by the policy. Senator Huckabay spoke in opposition to term limits. She stated that it would be disruptive on long term strategic planning. Faculty always has the ability to remove a chair. There are no term limits for deans and upper administration. Senator Del Casino asked if there was any data on the average length of chairs’ tenure. The question of lecturer voting rights was also raised.
It was noted that section 11.0 states that 1/3 of the faculty can recall a chair.
Senator O’Connor advised the Senate that the Chairs Advisory Council made several amendments last year and these are going to be resubmitted.  Amendments submitted last year by Senator Schürer will also be resubmitted.
Senator Colburn observed that there are sharp divisions of opinion on this policy. 

Senator Schürer made some remarks to frame the amendments he plans to submit. He believes that many of the changes in the new policy take away power and responsibility away from faculty and move it towards administration. His amendments would address these issues. 

Senator Fisher stated that some of objections raised were the result of a misreading of the new policy.  

Senator Hamano stated that the voting process in the new policy was unnecessarily complicated. 

Senator Finney raised questions about the definition of “normally” in the section on recommended term limits.
Senator Forrest observed that department chairs are the most vital position on campus. The Chairs policy will need full discussion. 

Dean Kvapil asked about impasse procedures for the rare cases when a Dean has no confidence in the suggested candidates.
Senator Frears asked about chairs recruited as the result of national searches.  Would the term limits clause apply in such a case? 

Senator Walter asked the Senate to give thought to what are problems we are trying to solve with a revised policy. The campus needs a policy that addresses situations when things are not going smoothly. The policy should provide a way to get around blocking tactics, a way to move forward when conflicts take place. The policy should address the issues raised by dysfunctional departments. 

6.4 Open Discussion (Time Permitting)
Senator Caron recommended that Vice-Chair O’Connor be put in charge of speaker’s list to facilitate the conduct of Senate meetings.
Senator Caron was not convinced that we need a retreat, but would like to get clarification and better definition on the suggested themes.  Chair Vollendorf provided an overall view of proposed themes.
Senator Chun said that a retreat on “Shared Governance in Hard Times” would encapsulate all the proposed themes.   Senator Forrest agreed.
Senator Schürer stated that the Senate should be specific and focus on student success. We should look at more than graduation and retention rates. We need to find measures of quality as well as quantity. 

Chair Vollendorf emphasized the need to make the Retreat goal-oriented.
Senator Jensen agreed with Senator Schürer on the need to find qualitative measures of student success.
Senator Torabzadeh stated that the Retreat should focus on current issues in the local economy and the job markets. 

Senator Walter spoke of the value of retreats, and the need to follow up afterwards.
8. ADJOURNMENT

Senator Caron move to adjourn, the motion was seconded by Senator O’Connor. The motion carried without dissent.











